In each of his buildings, as in the early Univer
sity Reformed Church in Ann Arbor with its
beautiful relationship between the reinforced
concrete walls and the daylight penetrating
within the space, or in the festive glass/metal
cladding of the Museum of Glass in Corning,
this "presence" of materials and confidence in
their performance is one of the unmistakable
traits of Birkerts' design. In spite of the recog
nized "classicism" of his plans, it could be said
that many of these buildings acquire their par
ticular value from the material/environment re
lationship rather than in the design of spaces,
which often appear as results arising from deci
sions in plan rather than as autonomous enti
ties. This may be the very reason why his mate
rials appear so splendid, absolute, and
indispensable.
For many, the Federal Reserve Bank in Minne
apolis is Birkerts' masterpiece, an object combin
ing materials, functions, and structural inven
tiveness in a timeless relationship. In fact, it is
in this building that the constants in Birkerts'
work. are highly identifiable. Another such con
stant particularly apparent in that project is the
search for the expression of architectural ele
ments in their singular roles. Rather than being
seen as instruments of functional precision, his
places should be perceived as careful a·ssemblies
of self-contained parts, as in the Coming Mu
seum, where the loose but geometrically precise
edge of the exhibit areas at the second level
corresponds to the circular enclosure of offices.
Such dramatic juxtapositions, often in relation to
landscape, tend to reinforce thiP particular char
acter of the parts, precisely because of their
stated incompleteness, as in the U.S. Embassy in
Helsinki, or in the relationship between the re
taining wall and the interior of the underground
University of Michigan Law School Library Ad
dition. Tridimensionally, the same attitude is
present in such buildings as the Calvary Baptist
Church in Detroit, where the fragmented, all
encompassing roof assumes in itself the entire
identity of the building.
In pointing out some of the constants in Birk
erts' work, one should perhaps remember that
they belong to a search for architecture by
someone who defines himself more as a "doer"
and less as a philosopher. Yet those constants
are the manifestation of more than mere
method: they are the evidence of a conceptual
gift which is capable, through "leaps of intu
ition," of identifying and bringing to fruition
eternal moments in architPcture.

Wolf Von Eckardt
Architecture and Design Critic, Time Magazine
The new Coming Museum of Glass has the
sensible beauty of a hand-cut crystal tumbler.
Although sophisticated in its many thoughtful
details, the building is simple and eminently to
the point - the ideal vessel for the display of
the world's largest collection of all manner of
glass. It helps illuminate that history, relate it to
our time and give sparkle to the display. And
like a crystal tumbler, the building can be
viewed as a precious work of art or as a practi
cal utensil.
The museum is a free form that follows its com
plex functions with brilliant clarity. The shape of
the building is boldly undulating with convex
and concave curves, which look somewhat like
an eccentric flower in plan and in elevation
shimmer and seem to move in a play of gray
light. The "amorphous" shape of the building,
according to Birkerts, symbolizes the amorphous
shape of a blob of molten glass. But like hard
ened glass, the shape also has its cold logic.
Like Saarinen, Birkerts is a doggedly distinct tal
ent, but up to now I found his work more star
tling than convincing. This building is both. It
seems to me precisely the integration of form
and function that makes Birkerts' building so
refreshing. It is as pragmatic as the best of Eero
Saarinen's work, which was never subject to a
"style;' or even a "statement." Birkerts has no
taste for the self-conscious and self-indulgent
striving for style. Saarinen set out to solve
architectural problems that, of course, included
esthetic appeal. He would have agreed with
Birkerts that "architecture may indeed be an art
0£ accommodation, but it is also an art of
communication.''

Corning Museum of Glass
Corning, New York

Both he and Eero Saarinen understood, maybe
better than the locally born, that the Midwest
has two positive potentials on top of its many
disadvantages in scenery and morality - it has
space enough in which to develop the big idea,
which can then represent the "better," or im
proving, image. We haye battened on to Sigfried
Giedion's interpretation of the first modem
building as the London Crystal Palace for so
long that we are apt to forget that the real first
model for the other architects of the mid-nine
teenth century was John Ruskin's New Museum
at Oxford. It indicated how a new science and
technology was supposed to eventuate into a
new aesthetic of morality, and Birkerts' buildings
remind us of that dependency too. Fine archi
tecture in the Midwest becomes more of a moral
imperative than it does elsewhere. When an ar
chitect insists, as Gunnar Birkerts does at the
exposition of his philosophy, that he is a builder
first, a theoretician secondly, you know that this
person is a midwestemer and that this is a mor
alistic statement for him, at least.
Birkerts' work in this context stands not only for
a "better" architecture, but also for a better and
broader culture. One senses this intention in his
churches and educational buildings particularly.
He follows in the longer tradition of Sullivan
and Wright in the Midwest in this regard. T he
Federal Reserve Building in Minneapolis would
be, in some ways, a reincarnation of Sullivan's
Wainwright Building in St. Louis (the "first
beautiful skyscraper"), with both being de
scended in the family of forms from the Eads
Bridge in St. Louis. Both architects wanted the
skyscraper to become a part of� larger civic
panorama, not just an entity in itself. With Sul
livan the motivation came from the shame and
destruction of the Civil War, while with Birkerts
it came from the shame and destructiveness of
urban renewal, joined with the fact that it had
taken the Old Northwest Territory so long to
create its own iconography. T he latter regrets
the delay. America might falter any number of
times on a sociological or economic basis, but
these two architects would keep offering "supe
rior" proofs that there was something worth
while to be discerned in the fabric of the culture
nonetheless. Chicago is full of such conscious
reassertions, deemed eminently necessary at the
time, such as Marina City; the Hancock Build
ing, meaning "OK" much more than wrong
with its big "X" frames; or the Sears Roebuck
Building, where one skyscraper grows self-con
sciously out of another, large out of small.

Birkerts also follows in the general groove of
Sullivan and Wright in his tendency to experi
ment with windows and skylights (the Johnson
Wax Tower is not too unlike Birkerts' IBM Tower
in Southfield, Michigan, in its interest in doing
something different with the traditional strip
window) and in his inclination to take on as
much of the wonderful midwestem aerial illu
mination as he can. He did this as indirectly as
possible in the University Reformed Church in
Ann Arbor, just as Wright did it indirectly with
his Pyrex tubes in the Johnson Wax office at
Racine or his Unity Temple at Oak Park, to be
gin with. Last, but far from least, Birkerts is like
Wright not only in being able to tell "up" from
"down," as stimulated by the prevailing flatness,
but also in being able to enhance that differ
ence. Thus we discover the surprising under
ground implantation of the Lincoln Elementary
School in Columbus, Indiana, and the similar
underground additions to the libraries at the
University of Michigan or Cornell, forever con
cerned with capturing light and looking up. The
philosophy is very close, on a greater scale, to
Wright's preoccupation in the second Jacobs
house in Wisconsin, or Falling Water in Pennsyl
vania, with clutching the earth, digging into the
ground, at the same time that he wanted to set
the occupants free to enjoy the light in the ze
nith of the sky.

